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ANNUAL REPORT 2005/2006

The parish of Whaley Bridge covers four wards; Fernilee, Taxal, Yeardsley and Furness Vale.  There are three councillors representing each ward and the council meets in the Mechanics Institute on the second Thursday of each month (except August).  Meetings are open to the press and public and local people are invited to address councillors during the agenda item “Open Forum” about any issues of concern.

Town Clerk
The Town Clerk is Mrs Stephanie Raybould.  The Clerk’s Office is within the Mechanics Institute and is open to the public between 9.00am and 12.30pm each weekday morning to provide information, advice and to deal with queries. Tel: 01663 733068.

New Ward Member for Furness Vale
Cllr Cathy Elwood resigned following a move away from the district.  In January 2006, Andrew Wild was co-opted as the new ward member for Furness Vale.

Planning Applications
All planning applications for the parish are considered by the council at their monthly meetings and relevant comments and recommendations made to the Planning Department at High Peak Borough Council.  Members of the public are also able to view all applications in the Clerk’s Office weekday mornings.

Precept, Income and Expenditure
The income for the year amounted to £63,910 and the expenditure was £70,046.

The precept for 2006/07 will be £58,080; this would increase the cost for the average Band D property council tax by 4p per week.

Grants and Donations
The council gave grants and donations during 2005/2006 to local organisations totalling £3000 during the year.

P C Kevin Ratcliffe – Community Beat Officer
PC Ratcliffe attends each council meeting to give detailed reports of local incidents and answer questions about local concerns.  

Second Bridge over River Goyt to Bingswood Industrial Estate (Goyt River Bridge)

The second bridge over the River Goyt to Bingswood Industrial Estate is an ongoing project and vital to the regeneration of Whaley Bridge.  The cost of constructing the bridge has risen to over £1million.  

Funding for this will come from grants from the Derby & Derbyshire Economic Partnership, High Peak Borough Council, United Utilities, Derbyshire County Council, Section 106 Agreements with Tescos and High Peak Developments (subject to development) and Whaley Bridge Town Council who have committed £15,000 towards the costs this year.  It is hoped that construction will start before the end of this financial year.

Quality Town and Parish Councils Scheme
The Town Council was the first local council in the High Peak to be awarded Quality Status on 26th May 2005.   

Market Town Project Officer

Joanne Williams was appointed on 9th May 2005.  She has initiated many projects including the publication of a visitor’s guide to the ‘Heart of the Peak’, sponsorship from Tescos to improve Bridgemont roundabout, relocation of the Goyt Mills sign and a young people’s arts project.

“Friends of” Groups
Groups initiated by Town Councillors are Friends of the Memorial Park, Friends of Whaley Bridge Station, Friends of Whaley Water Weekend and a Friends of Furness Vale Station is in the pipeline.  These voluntary groups work with the authorities and community to improve and regenerate these areas and raise funds.

Goyt Mills Sign
The cast iron sign from the now demolished Goyt Mills (1865) was given to the council by Mrs Joyce Eyre in August 2005.  This has been refurbished and placed at the entrance to the Woodbrook Estate which replaced the mill building.  An interpretation board will be erected adjacent to the sign giving brief historical information.  The project was funded by the Town Council and cost nearly £1200.

New Community Facilities
On 14th October 2005 the council hosted an Open Meeting inviting local people to discuss future community needs.  A Steering Group has been formed which now operates independently of the Town Council to investigate a way forward to develop additional facilities.

Honorary Townsman
In January 2005, Mr Joseph Alan Johnson was awarded the title of Honorary Townsman of Whaley Bridge in recognition of his services to the community over the past 50 years.

Brookfield Pond Nature Reserve
The nature reserve is open to the public at all times providing fishing and access to the diverse flora and fauna around a tranquil pond.  It was designated a county wildlife site in 1992. The council employed Derbyshire Wildlife Trust to carry out a survey in August 2005 and produce a new ecological assessment and management plan for the reserve.  This report was produced in March 2006 and is available in the library and Clerk’s Office.  The cost to the council was £280.

Canal Basin

The canal basin is owned by BW as is the section of road which leads to it from Canal Street.  The state of this unadopted road has been a concern throughout the year but has now been resurfaced by British Waterways.

Sports Pavilion and Multi Use Games Area

The Town Council owns and manages the MUGA and Sports Pavilion off Park Road, adjacent to the football pitches.  The facility is available for hire to the community.  

The Town Council purchased new football nets for the MUGA in November.  The expenditure this year was £5,576 while the income was £5,228, a loss of £348.  We hope that the community will make greater use of this excellent facility.  

Skatepark and BMX Track

This area is adjacent to the football pitches and is managed by the Town Council.  Regular inspections are undertaken by High Peak Borough Council to ensure that the area and equipment is safe, at a cost of £223 per year.  The facility is provided free of charge for the enjoyment of our younger age group.

Bus Shelters

The council provides 6 bus shelters in Whaley Bridge and Furness Vale.  Repairs cost £280 this year and regular cleaning amounts to £1463 per year.

Annual Firework Display

The Town Council contributed £1800 towards the annual firework display in the Memorial Park this year.

Christmas Trees

The Town Council provided Christmas trees for Whaley Bridge and Furness Vale at a cost of £800.  It also provided the venue for the Father Christmas Grotto in the Mechanics Institute.  Thanks go to Footsteps for organising the Christmas festivities this year.

Hanging Baskets and Tubs

Over 70 hanging baskets and 25 flower tubs are provided in Whaley Bridge and Furness Vale to enhance the town centres.  Grounds maintenance, including the cost of providing hanging baskets, costs the council in the region of £5,800 each year.  

Community Newsletter

The council produces a quarterly newsletter which is distributed to each household in the parish to keep the community informed about council activities, news and contact information.

Mechanics Institute

The Mechanics Institute is managed by the council and provides facilities for the benefit of the whole community including the Volunteer Bureau and weekly Citizens Advice Bureau.  Facilities are available for hire for meetings, functions, classes, etc. and the Reading Room is open to the public weekdays and Saturday mornings, providing newspapers and information free of charge.  Derbyshire County Council provides the library in the basement level.  This year the notice boards in the Meeting Room have been re-covered, new Perspex has been fitted in the notice boards outside and two new seats have been sited either side of the entrance – one donated by a local resident and the other by the Town Council.

Providing better access and toilet facilities for people with disabilities is still an important issue for the council but obtaining funding for the necessary work (in the region of £100,000) is proving difficult.  

Sunnybank Allotment Site
This allotment site is managed by the Town Council providing 16 allotments.  There are 27 names on the waiting list for allotments so a further site is being sought.

Whaley Bridge Station

WB Station is very important to our town and safety issues were on our March agenda, particularly as £2 million had been spent on improvements elsewhere on the line towards Buxton.

The “gap” between the platforms and trains is the most prominent safety issue but Network Rail has clearly stated that there is no intention to rectify this matter at the moment.  The Town Council continues to work to raise the station’s profile and improve its facilities and CCTV cameras will be installed at the station in the coming year.

A6 – Furness Vale

The Town Council continues to campaign for improvements to the traffic safety measures along the A6.  Derbyshire County Council will be installing marked parking bays and bus stop markings with associated waiting restrictions to address the problem of irregular parking in the vicinity of FV Primary school.

Whaley Water Weekend

This successful event was held on 18th and 19th June 2005 in and around the canal basin area.   It was sponsored and co-ordinated by the Town Council and its sub-committee, providing fun activities and entertainment for local people and visitors alike.  The Town Council provided a grant of £2000 towards the cost of the weekend.

Whaley Bridge Regeneration Partnership

The Town Council works with local organisations, businesses, High Peak Borough Council and Derbyshire County Council to maintain and improve the vitality and viability of Whaley Bridge and Furness Vale, protecting the environment and ensuring future prosperity.  

Currently , the main aim of this partnership is to secure the second bridge over the River Goyt to the Bingswood Industrial Estate thus removing heavy traffic from the town centre and canal basin, improving employment prospects and industry on the trading estate and encouraging regeneration of the canal basin and Grade II * listed wharf building. 

School Governors
The council is represented on the governing bodies of WB Primary School and Taxal & Fernilee Primary School.  A Furness Vale ward member is also a parent governor for Furness Vale Primary School.  

Whaley Bridge Community Website
The community website may be viewed at www.whaleybridge.com and provides much information about the locality, news, events, history, etc.  It is an initiative funded by the Town Council and minutes of meetings, agendas, councillor and contact details may be viewed on the Town Council pages.

Winter Grit Bins

The council operates a partnership scheme to provide grit bins in areas where the County Council do not provide a regular gritting service and access during bad weather is difficult.  A group of residents are required to pay 50% of the cost of the bin and the bins are filled once each year by the council.  The scheme currently provides 24 bins throughout the parish.  This service is provided to maintain access to roads and footways and not for the use of individual residents.

Mrs Stephanie Raybould

Town Clerk

5th July 2006
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